UNITED BRISTOL HEALTHCARE NHS TRUST

Minutes of the Non-Public Trust Board Meeting held on 4 March 2008
Present

Dr. J. Savage – Chair




Mrs. A. Coutts


Dr. G. Rich



Ms. L. Gardner

Ms. L. A. Scott
Mr. I. Fairbairn

Dr. J. P. Sheffield
Professor S. Knox

Ms. E. Woollett


Mr. P. Mapson




In attendance




Mr. R. Woolley

Dr. X. Whittaker




Mr. P. May


Dr. P. Wilde
Dr. C. Monk


Mr. B. Pepper (for item 36/08)


Dr. J. Cornish



Mr. B. Harris




Mrs. Y. A. Quinn (minutes)

20/08
Apologies were received from Ms. P. Hudson, Dr. M. Nevin, Dr. J. Kabala and Dr. J. Catterall.

21/08
There were no new declarations of interest to note.

22/08
Dr. Savage thanked Dr. Whittaker, on behalf of the Trust Board, for her excellent contribution to the Trust and the Board whilst acting as Chief Operating Officer.  Ms. Irene Scott would be starting in that role on 10 March 2008.
23/08
Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5 February 2008 were approved as a correct record, subject to the following amendments:   6/08 Dosette Boxes :  The first sentence should read ‘A pharmacist had been seconded in-month for a three month secondment …’.  Page 2 : the first line should read ‘… This should have a significant impact on turn around times.’  Dr. Whittaker reported that part of the ongoing work to assist with the action plan was to co-ordinate the efforts of the Innovation Team with the work of the the Pharmacist on turnaround times for discharge medication.  So far a positive impact had been seen.    9/08 Child and Mental Health Services and Community Services :  This should read ‘Community Child Health Services’.  
The Board confirmed its full support for submission of an Invitation to Participate bid for the procurement of Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services and Community Child Health Services.  It was confirmed that a short written brief on the rationale for this; the services currently provided, what the Trust was looking to provide and the risks involved was being prepared and would be circulated to the Board once the presentations and interview had been completed in March.  Dr. Cornish reported that the presentation to the Bristol Primary Care Trust was to be made in the following week.  
16/08  Annual Plan 2007/2008 – in year review of progress :  The sentence under ‘Strategic Development Programme’ should read ‘The centralisation of in-patient breast surgery at St. Michael’s Hospital …….’    

24/08
Matters Arising

The matters arising brief was noted.  South Bristol Community Hospital :  Mr. Woolley confirmed that the United Bristol Healthcare NHS Trust had been formally invited to become the designated provider of day surgery services (including endoscopy) and diagnostic services.  The Primary Care trust had also confirmed that UBHT would be the designated provider of dental services.  The model of service for outpatients at South Bristol Community Hospital did not call for designation of a single provider, but the Primary Care Trust expected UBHT to be a significant provider in this area.  Preparation of service specifications had commenced, with Heads of Terms expected by May 2008.
25/08
Quarterly Infection Control and Prevention Report.  Ms. Scott reported:


The action plan, created after the visit to the Trust by representatives of the Department of Health on 10 December 2007, had received positive response from the Department.  A monthly report was being provided to the Department of Health on progress and actions taken within that plan.  The Trust Executive Group had agreed to identify and provide information analytical support for the Infection Control Team, which would enable infection control nurses to provide more support to Divisions.  It was noted that Chris Perry, currently on secondment at the Strategic Health Authority, would be returning to her post as Director of Infection Control and Prevention on 24 April 2008.

MRSA.  At 26 February the Trust had 45 cases of bacteraemia against a target of 34; 11 over trajectory.  The Trust status was therefore ‘under-achieved’.  The appeal against one case had been successful although it would remain on the Trust’s records as case number 46 but not be included in the Trust’s target assessment.  The actions implemented since November were having a positive impact and the targeted monthly run rate had been re-established since December.  

The Board noted the Trust-wide actions being implemented in response to the root cause analysis feedback; in particular the recent changes in practice resulting in the immediate antibiotic treatment of all intravenous drug users.  Funding for two specialist nurses had been received from Bristol Primary Care Trust to assist with this work and interviews for the posts had been successful.


Dr. Sheffield noted that Chart 1 of the report demonstrated a rise in the number of colonised patients from screening.  The trend showed a peak in October which was now reversing.  Dr. Whittaker stated that the profile did not reflect the activity volumes.


Review of the Screening Policy:   The Trust had introduced screening for elective patients and some other groups in April 2007.  This practise was one year in advance of the national requirement to do so.  It was a complex process but it was now proposed to commence the screening of all patients, which would be the eventual national requirement.  The financial implications of this were currently being assessed.  

The Trust Executive Group was due to consider the capacity implications of this policy; there being currently insufficient provision for isolation of all cases.
Clostridium Difficile.  Ms. Scott informed the Board that in February the trigger for declaring a clostridium difficile outbreak was reached (a 30% increase in cases on the previous month).  The previous month, December, had seen a relatively low number of cases for a winter month.  The Strategic Health Authority was therefore not concerned unduly about the outbreak.  No operational action was required as the clostridium difficile cohort ward had already been opened in January, not due to outbreak but due to lack of capacity to isolate in the previous month.
Outbreaks.  The Norovirus situation had worsened significantly on 18 February, reflecting the local position in other trusts and the community at large.  A formal outbreak was declared and daily outbreak meetings were being held.  On 26 February 10 wards had been closed and a decision had also been taken to close down the Old Building completely as all but one of its wards were already closed.  Visiting had been stopped on that day and movement of staff restricted.  The public, patients and visitors had been understanding and very supportive.  
At 3 March, three wards had been re-opened and the situation was improving.

Dr. Whittaker reported on the impact on elective admissions and advised that the 4-hour accident and emergency target had been maintained.  There was a contingency framework in place should the situation worsen.
The Board commended all staff, particularly the Infection Control Team, for their hard work in the recent challenging weeks.  During the week ending 1 March 2008, 95% performance had been achieved in respect of the 4-hour accident and emergency target; a significant achievement with 90 beds closed due to Norovirus. 
Audit and Assurance.  Compliance with completing the hand hygiene audits had improved significantly reflecting the amount of work that had gone into the communication, training and awareness raising activity.  All Divisions had achieved 90% overall against a target of 95% and the challenge now was to sustain that performance.  It should be noted that Diagnostic and Therapies Division was excluded because it had only commenced the process in January.  Dr. Sheffield suggested that the hand hygiene audits should be published in Newsbeat.  
There were areas, mainly low risk, which had not yet completed audits.  Ms. Scott would be meeting the Director of Facilities to discuss compliance by support staff.

Hand gel in main entrance.  The provision of hand gel in the main entrances of the hospitals was being progressed.  This was not clinically necessary but responded to public expectation.
Cleanliness.  The Matron’s monthly performance report had been received by the Board.  The overall evidence showed that levels of cleanliness had increased in the Trust but there were still some areas for concern.  There had been recent negative press coverage, particularly in relation to photographs taken by a patient of the condition of a bathroom in the King Edward Building.  Dr. Sheffield reported that he had visited the relevant ward on the day following the publication and the bathroom concerned was clean but the general décor was poor.  In his view hygiene standards on this ward were taken very seriously, particularly due to the nature and treatment of the patients, many of whom were suffering from liver failure.  The complainant had been briefly located on the ward because of the general temporary shortage of beds.  
Ms. Scott reported that Estates and Facilities had been asked to undertake a review of all the hygiene facilities in the Trust.  Reprioritisation of the Capital Programme would be required if these problems were to be solved appropriately.

The Board understood that the Trust would be increasingly vulnerable to pictures of this nature being taken and were mindful of the potentially bad impact on staff working hard in often difficult circumstances. 
26/08
Board Statement on Risk and Performance Management.  Ms. Scott reported: 

As part of the Foundation Trust application and assessment process for governance arrangements, the Trust was required to provide Board Statements and self certification in a number of areas.  The first of these was to certify that the Trust’s arrangements for planning, risk and performance management were robust.  
Page 2.  It was confirmed that the Healthcare Commission Hygiene Code Assessment had 

been reported to the Trust Board within the Infection Control Report.   
Page 9.  The Constitution.   Ms. Woollett asked about conflicts of interest.   There were no direct conflicts of interest in respect of Professor Selby Knox, who had no operational role within the Faculty of Medicine and Dentistry at the University of Bristol, or Mr. May, whose role was as an Observer.  
A correction to the last sentence the first paragraph, so that it read ‘….the Governance and Risk Management Committee oversee the process …..’  was made.
Page 3.  Planning – the title ‘Director of Strategic Development’ should read ‘Director of Corporate Development’.  

Mr. Woolley drew the Board’s attention to Monitor consultation on the new Compliance Framework for 2008/2009 (from 1 April 2008).  In particular, it indicated how Monitor would rate Trusts against the Healthcare Commission standards and other national targets.  The way UBHT currently assessed itself might not apply under the new framework as the scoring mechanism was likely to change.  It was agreed the new Compliance Framework be circulated to the Board and a brief be prepared.
The Trust Board approved the Board Statement on Risk and Performance Management, subject to the minor amendments noted above.

27/08
Healthcare Commission’s Review of Maternity Services at the United Bristol Healthcare NHS Trust.  Ms. Scott reported:


The Board report provided a summary of the main issues arising from the Healthcare Commission’s Review of Maternity Services.  The overall score for the Trust had been a rating of Fair Performance, which had been disappointing.  

The Trust received low scores in three particular areas where there were mitigating circumstances:

· Safety Culture.  The Trust did not have the recommended ratio of supervisors to midwives.  However, it was pointed out that the Trust’s Maternity Unit had achieved Level 3 of the NHS Litigation Authority assessment which was the highest possible score. 

· The absence of a Maternity Services Liaison Committee in Bristol.  This would be a Primary Care Trust Committee and the PCT was not prepared to have one in Bristol.  However, there were patient representatives on all Trust Maternity Working Parties.

· Quality issues relating to ante-natal and post-natal care.  It was pointed out that a large number of patients giving birth at St. Michael’s were cared for by community midwives from other Trusts and this was therefore not an accurate reflection of the quality of maternity services at the United Bristol Healthcare NHS Trust.  
Dr. Cornish reported on a recent Birthrate Plus Midwifery workforce tool assessment, the results of which had been used to form an action plan.  A number of Midwives had been recruited in the past week.

Dr. Sheffield expressed particular concern about cleanliness and the quality of laundry supplied.  He had attended a meeting to discuss the difficulties being experienced by staff and would be meeting with an Executive Director of Sunlight to give a practical exposition of the issues requiring urgent attention.  

It was unclear what the implications of this report would be for the Trust, particularly in relation to the Annual Health Check.
The Board noted the contents of the report and was assured that the Women’s and Children’s Division had produced an action plan and was actively working to address the issues.  

28/08
Peer Review of Paediatric Cardiac Services.  Dr. Rich reported: 

An independent review of the Congenital and Paediatric Cardiac Services at the Bristol Children’s Hospital and Bristol Royal Infirmary had been requested by the Paediatric Cardiac Services Team to establish whether the quality of service improvement since 1995 had been maintained.  It was asked also to indicate areas where further development was required.  The review had taken place between 1 October and 5 October 2007.  
The report was embargoed until 12.00noon on 4 March and press interest was expected.  Dr. Sheffield would be interviewed later that day by Matthew Hill the BBC Health Correspondent.  

The review had been undertaken by Dr. Michael Godman, Consultant Cardiologist, who had been involved in the original Bristol Royal Infirmary Inquiry which had concluded in July 2001, and Mr. Roger Mee, an expert in paediatric cardiac surgery.  The report was written and owned by the reviewers and the action plan was the Trust’s response to that.

Dr. Cornish reported on the action plan which included dated targets.  A number of the actions had already been achieved.  The Women’s and Children’s Division continued to work with the Division of Specialised Services to address all other actions.  It was pointed out that the report did celebrate the success and the way the team had pulled together to achieve excellent results.  Issues requiring further work were also highlighted.
Dr. Sheffield reminded the Board of the wholehearted commitment of the staff to the service.  This was a great continuing achievement.  The report, which focussed on the clinical side of the service, would help to provide a strong direction for the staff.
Dr. Monk and Dr. Wilde stated that outcomes for the last 10 years had been excellent and that performance had been maintained in the period after a surgeon had stepped down due to ill health.  There was a full intention to continue to develop the service and they were confident that the Trust would be rated as one of the five leading centres in the country.  

In response to particular issues in the report, raised by Ms. Woollett, Dr. Cornish confirmed that the cancellations of cardiac surgery cases had been related to bed availability and that comments on theatre efficiency were being addressed.

The Board noted the contents of the report and endorsed the action plan.
29/08
Update on Local Delivery Plan 2008/2009.  Mr. Woolley reported: 

The Trust Board had received a further update prior to the current meeting.  The deadline of the end of February 2008 for contract sign-off had not been achieved.  Negotiations continued with the Bristol Primary Care Trust, particularly in relation to the terms and penalties around the performance indicators.  Completion of negotiations and achievement of contract sign-off  was expected by the end of the week.  
30/08
Procurement Route for Major Capital Schemes.  Mr. Woolley reported: 


An evaluation of the procurement options available to the Trust for the next phase of major developments had been conducted.  This had been reviewed at the Redevelopment Programme Board who had made a clear recommendation that Procure 21 should be the route adopted for procurement.


The Board’s attention was drawn to page 10 of the report and the cost analysis, which had been updated since the Redevelopment Programme Board.  The report stated that Procure 21 projects fell within the expected range of costs per square metre.  Dr. Rich and Mr. Fairbairn observed that Procure 21 schemes looked to be expensive.  Mr. Woolley stated that the management of risk was significantly better than with other forms of contract and that was the whole basis on which Procure 21 had been developed.  It was very difficult to make a judgement on relative costs.  Individual UBHT schemes were very different in content and subsequently difficult to compare with each other.  
Dr. Wilde reported on the Bristol Heart Institute project.  The costs in the report were for the full project and included equipment.  The site was extremely tight with no building storage facility which meant that deliveries had to be made to the site, almost on a daily basis.  The surrounding aspects of the project had to be taken into account.
It was noted that Laing O’Rourke had been chosen as the preferred partner for Procure 21.  Mr. Fairbairn was keen that consultancy advice on benchmarking of the costs be looked at for each project and Mr. Woolley stated that cost consultants were employed to assess all the costs before contracts were signed.
The Board approved Procure 21 as the procurement option on the understanding that each scheme must have independent advice on costs.
31/08
Resources Report.  Mr. Mapson reported: 

The Resources Position for 2008/2009 had been the subject of the Trust Board Seminar, earlier that day, and had provided the opportunity for a full briefing.  The Resources Position reported was fully compatible with the Integrated Business Plan (version 6) to be submitted to Monitor by the 3 March 2008.  
A surplus of £10.5m was planned for 2008/2009.  A contingency of £2m was proposed, £1m of that recurring and £1m non-recurring.  The major risks had been discussed at the Seminar which included achievement of the Cash Releasing Efficiency Savings Programme, the impact of performance targets and consequential penalties and research and development.  Further work was being undertaken in respect of the Capital Programme, particularly in respect of re-prioritisation.  
The Trust Board received the report and noted its contents, prior to full approval at the April meeting.

32/08
Membership Development Plan 2008/2009.  Ms. Scott reported: 

This was a draft document and the plan was work in progress with more work and further involvement to be undertaken.  Additional analytical work was still to be done.  The Board approved the Membership Development Plan and agreed that it provided a strong sense of direction for the coming year.
33/08
Finance Committee.  
The minutes of the Finance Committee held on 26 February 2008 had been circulated previously.  Ms. Gardner reported; 

Income and Expenditure. The Trust had achieved a surplus of £10.047m for the ten months to 31 January 2008.  The forecast outturn surplus remained at £12.8m.

Divisional Performance.  The overall position for Divisions remained satisfactory.  The deterioration that had been reported previously within Diagnostics and Therapies had been rectified.

Cash Releasing Efficiency Savings.  The cash releasing efficiency savings were on course for an over-achievement of £0.848m.  As previously discussed £3m of that was non-recurring.  There had been a cash releasing efficiency savings workshop on 25 February which had been positive.

Risks.  The risks in respect of energy prices were not likely to take effect until 2008/2009.

Capital Programme.  The Finance Committee had spent some time discussing this as the capital programme position remained uncertain and was of significant concern.  Mr. Mapson and his team would be undertaking detailed monitoring of schemes to ascertain the position in March and ensure that all work done had been invoiced or accrued for.  Slippage on national schemes would not be a risk as funding had been agreed and would be carried forward.  Under spend on other schemes presented risk and would have to be funded from the prudential borrowing limit rather than the Public Dividend Capital.  No borrowing was planned in the Integrated Business Plan.  
Cash.  The cash position was satisfactory.  At a recent Strategic Health Authority meeting, it had been confirmed that the penalty charges made for early repayment of the historic loan debt, as previously reported, would be waived and it was planned to pay the sum of £12.8m on 17 March 2008.  The Finance Committee had agreed that the Trust should ask the Strategic Health Authority to confirm that the penalty charges had been waived in writing.

Agency Spend.  Concern was expressed at the Finance Committee in respect of the level of spend on agency staffing, which was higher than expected due to the high number of vacancies.  A large spend had been noted in Estates and Facilities and this was being examined.

18-weeks.  The importance of ensuring that divisions were geared to intensive action in the early part of the year when capacity was more available, as opposed to winter time,  was noted.

Income/Activity.  There had been some discussion on the effect of reduced activity on income, particularly in relation to empty beds on the wards closed by norovirus.  It was confirmed that a clear impact would be seen in February because of lower activity levels.  Dr. Rich reminded that, as a Foundation Trust, robust reporting mechanisms would be critical in enabling understanding of situations and the impact of actions taken at the earliest possible moment.
Balance Sheet.  Settlement of NHS invoices had dropped in the month from 81% to 51% due to a significant number of old disputed invoices.

Reference Costs.  The Trust had an index of 97, 3% lower than the national average, and compared favourably to other teaching hospitals and acute trusts.  The Reference Costs paper would be circulated to Board Members and be presented to the Trust Executive Group.
Prudential Borrowing Code.  A briefing paper had been tabled which highlighted the technical breach of the prudential borrowing code under the Foundation Trust regime.

Mrs. Coutts indicated the need for greater understanding of finance issues in Diagnostic and Therapies Division, particularly in respect of the cash releasing efficiency savings.  She requested particular attention to this by the Finance Committee.
Finance Committee papers would be circulated to all Board members as a matter of course.
34/08
Performance.  Dr. Whittaker reported:

Workforce.  Within the overall vacancy figures, nursing vacancies had reduced by 15 wte in the month.  The planned trajectory was based on the potential to achieve full reduction in vacancies between February and July 2008, and to maintain steady rate.  Band 2/3 Nursing Assistant recruitment was on trajectory, whilst the Band 5 recruitment was double the planned trajectory.

Mrs. Coutts tabled a paper which provided an update on nursing recruitment as at 29 February 2008.  It was important to note that the trajectory set was ambitious but even a 50% achievement would make major improvements operationally.  Mrs. Coutts had held meetings with Divisional Heads of Nursing where the main issues, in theatres, were reporting improved positions.  
The ratio of bank to agency for nursing and midwifery had reduced slightly to 95%.  This indicated a slight increase in the use of agency nursing and had contributed to the reduction of unfilled shifts to 19%, which was of concern.

Ancillary.  There were currently 107 vacancies in facilities, mainly in cleaning and health service assistant posts.  Mrs. Coutts had met the Facilities Manager to discuss the position and considerable efforts were being made in March to hold open days for recruitment.  An updated report would be provided at the next meeting.  
Patient Access (Existing Targets).  The Trust was currently achieving ten of the twelve existing national targets.  The two not currently being met were cancelled operations and the accident and emergency 4-hour target.
Accident and Emergency 4-hour target.  A significant improvement in performance had been seen over the previous 4-5 weeks and a rolling average of 98% had been achieved over the past four weeks, whilst up to 10 wards had been closed due to norovirus.  Additional discharge rounds had been established at the weekends, which had created more empty beds for the start of the week.
A peer review of accident and emergency 4-hour performance had been undertaken in February, led by the Strategic Health Authority.  The Authority had been pleased by the improvements that had been put in place and identified a work programme for the Trust, in conjunction with the community.  Key areas to focus on were the use of space within the Emergency Department and the Medical Assessment unit, the adoption of an electronic system for tracking for the discharge process and the need for a community-based model of capacity for emergency admissions.  The need for development of escalation processes across the community was also identified.
Cancelled  Operations.  There had been 92 last minute cancellations which represented a significant increase in the cancellation rate, the main cause due to the lack of beds.  Mr. Mapson reported that the equipment failure in ophthalmology which had resulted in 31% of the cancellations had been a laser.  In subsequent weeks the focus would be on making decisions to cancel patients in advance rather than at the last minute and in 2008/2009 there would be greater focus on the strategic management of the bed-base.

Patient Access (New Targets).  The Trust was underachieving against the 18-week Referral to Treatment Time, MRSA trajectory, emergency bed days and the 48-hour access target for Genito-Urinary Medicine.  
Genito-Urinary Medicine.  Apparent poor performance against this target had been due to a technical issue with reporting, since resolved.  
Emergency Bed Days.  The performance against this target reflected the position in the accident and emergency 4-hour target.  Actions to improve that performance should also reduce emergency bed days.   
Progress towards 18 weeks.  Current performance was a few percentage points short of the national standard for March but the Trust fully expected to achieve this target.  Three key indicators to measure progress towards the 18-week target had been confirmed as a) coverage of data reported, b) the percentage of patient pathways completed within 18 weeks for patients on an admitted and non-admitted pathway, and c) elimination of unknown clock starts.  

The risk from unknown clock starts was fully expected to be mitigated.  During March a validation would be undertaken for every patient that breached and, as has often occurred before, it was expected old clock start dates would be dealt with.  In September 2008 referring organisations would also have accountability for late clock starts and there would be the opportunity to share breach responsibility. 
Monitor’s Compliance Framework.  Section 3 of the report detailed the Trust’s performance against the national targets using Monitor’s Compliance Framework.  

Cancer 62-days.  This target was showing as not achieved, highlighting the difference between the Healthcare Commission assessment and Monitor’s Compliance Framework which required a consistency in performance in achieving the targets.

Mr. Woolley reported that a review of the Performance Report would be incorporated into the current review of the overall performance framework to ensure appropriate exception reporting.  
35/08
Foundation Trust Application

Dr. Rich reported on discussions with the Bristol Primary Care Trust and Strategic Health Authority in respect of UBHT’s Foundation Trust application and the Board was asked for views and comments.

The Trust’s performance on the MRSA and Accident and Emergency 4-hour targets had improved as previously discussed.  Currently the Trust would be rated amber using the Monitor Compliance Framework.
After discussion, the Board agreed that UBHT should not defer its application and that it should proceed.
36/08
Estate Key Performance Indicators


Mr. Pepper attended for this item.  
The Board had received a report on Estate Key Performance Indictors in December 2007 and had requested then that the Trust Executive Group review them in greater detail and that as soon as it was published national data be used to benchmark the Trust.
The current report summarised this data and identified actions arising from the review.
The comparative group used for this exercise had been 16 acute teaching hospitals outside London.  Just under half of these were Foundation Trusts.  The results showed that UBHT had a relatively small but intensely used estate and in terms of productivity was very near the top end of the scale.
Parts of the estate were very old but, by comparison, the Trust was investing an average amount in back-log maintenance.  Investment in day to day maintenance was benchmarked as relatively low.

Facilities.  A range of comparisons had been undertaken.  Linen and waste had benchmarked at the low end of the scale.  The benchmarks in respect of cleaning and food costs had required further analysis to show by hospital rather than by trust.  Cleaning was set in the middle of the range.  It should be noted that these were based on 2006/2007 figures and improvements had subsequently been achieved.

Ms. Scott reported on further work planned to identify any links or issues between the age of the estate and infection control, by benchmarking with other trusts.

Mr. Fairbairn highlighted that the patient experience was very important and any effort to drive down costs should not lose sight of that.  

The Board noted the contents of the report.

37/08
There was no other business.

38/08
Date of Next Meeting.  Tuesday 1 April 2008 – Public Meeting.
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